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MEMORANDUM 

To: Members of District 5 Medical Examiner Board and District 24 Advisory Committee  

From:  Matthew G. Minter, County Attorney 

Date:  February 10, 2025 

Subject: Request for approval of settlement of civil action – Ruthel Forbes v. District 5 Medical 
Examiner 

________________________________________________________________________     

  The District 5 Medical Examiner’s Office has been sued regarding a claim of negligence 
concerning the misplaced skull of a homicide victim, Cedric Wayne McFadden, which related back to the 
Assistant Medical Examiner who performed an autopsy on the decedent in 2005, before Dr. Wolf became 
the District 5 Medical Examiner.   Last year, the Medical Examiner’s Office discovered the skull in a 
container in the Medical Examiner’s Facility.  Initially, the Medical Examiner’s staff did not know the 
identity of the skull, but eventually confirmed it was the skull of Mr. McFadden.  The Medical Examiner’s 
office notified the decedent’s family who, although initially appreciative of the efforts that had been made 
by the Medical Examiner’s staff, after consulting with an attorney, decided to file a claim against the 
Medical Examiner.  See copy of Notice of Intent attached.     

The Marion County Attorney’s Office, with the approval of the Advisory Committee, assumed the 
defense of this matter.  The Plaintiff’s original demand on October 7, 2024 was for $200,000.  Between 
that date and December 20, 2024, Assistant County Attorney had several negotiating communications 
with Plaintiff’s counsel.   This culminated in a proposed settlement amount of $20,000.00. 

In consideration of the expenses that will be incurred if we proceed with litigation, and the risks 
attendant with a jury trial, particularly one where the claim may strike an emotional chord with the jury 
members, I am recommending approval of the settlement of this lawsuit for $20,000.00.   Pursuant to 
Florida Statutes, the Plaintiff’s attorney fees will be paid from that amount, and are capped at 25% of the 
total amount.   
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